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explore that more carefully. We can utilize private developers to construct standard
single-family homes, not luxury homes with granite countertops and stainless steel
appliances, but nice homes with a modest subsidy from funding and sell them at prices that
are truly affordable to middle-income, working families on Kaua‘i. It could be $400,000 and
below, which is certainly not a cheap house, but it is well below the $800,000 median sales
price for a home on Kaua‘i. That is in a simplistic format with a relatively low-level for
developers to build houses, given that we are providing the land and infrastructure
essentially to the developer for free. That relatively modest level of subsidy from
development funds would allow us to sell reasonable-priced homes to residents.

Councilmember DeCosta: $400,000. What is the income threshold that
those middle-class people can go up to without going into the next income bracket that they
would not qualify for the Lima Ola project?

Mr. Roversi: Provided that we are not utilizing federal funding
and relying on the Housing Development Fund for Lima Ola, which is one hundred twenty
percent (120%) AMI and below under the amended Housing Policy, the income limits on
Kaua'i for one hundred twenty percent (120%) and below for a single individual is $85,500.
For a family of four (4) that would be $122,200. HUD is scheduled to release the new 2021
numbers any day now and that could be adjusted up or down slightly, but that is what it is
currently.

Councilmember DeCosta: I had a small suggestion for the Lima Ola project.
You mentioned the imu pit and the skateboard park.

Mr. Roversi: We went through a lengthy community planning
process and after receiving input from the Hanapépe-‘Ele‘ele area, those were included in our
eventual final plans.

Councilmember DeCosta: Was there not a plan for a small animal farm or
fruit orchard?

Mer. Roversi: Not that I am aware of.

Councilmember DeCosta: I know that kind of thing would bring camaraderie
to the community and would deter your higher-income people when they hear a rooster
crowing in the morning. Thank you, Adam.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Carvalho.

Councilmember Carvalho: Adam, thank you for all of your work. There are
a lot of great things happening. Where are we at with the Safe Routes to School program and
how is that connected to the Lima Ola project as it relates to crossing the main highway to
the ‘Ele‘ele subdivision and the school? I remember talking about a roundabout for Port Allen
and a crossing over the highway so that the kids can get to school safely. I know there are a
lot of things happening, but that was a big area of concern.

Mr. Roversi: Phase 1 infrastructure work includes the
installation of improvements at the intersection there and the installation of a traffic signal
with a pedestrian crosswalk to the other side. The design work was provided to us by the
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" State Department of Transportation to meet their requirements. At this point, they

requested a traffic signal, enhanced turning lanes, and a pedestrian crosswalk, not a
roundabout. We are building that intersection to the specifications that HDOT provided to
us.

Councilmember Carvalho: Thank you.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Kuali‘i.
Councilmember Kuali‘i: Regarding Section 8, you mentioned that the

HOME funds come once every three (3) years. Do the Section 8 funds come every year? When
I look at the page specifically for Section 8, it has approved for 2019-2020, $6,300,000.
Proposed for FY 2021 is $7,400,000. Then proposed for FY 2021-2022 is $10,600,000. I see
that large increase there which represents success, right? We are getting a lot more vouchers
out to our families and that is money value just from the rent itself? This was for two hundred
seventeen (217) families. Why is this in the current fiscal year? Is that something that we
ask for in advance and start spending it before we get it? When do we receive the funds?

Mr. Roversi: The Housing Choice Voucher fund, commonly
known as Section 8...the allocation that we get every year is based on how much we were
able to spend the previous year. Itis a mathematical formula and it is not based on a request
coming from us. It is based on our performance, with some adjustments for inflation and
federal funding availability. Traditionally, the Housing Agency has had difficulty spending
down all of its allocation. Over the last several years we have made a concerted effort to
spend down all of our funding. We are ensured to meet that same level of funding next year
as well as to spend down reserves that HUD sets aside for our program. We receive a funding
letter of what HUD plans to allocate to our program each year about this time in March or
April. We incorporate that into the funding they also set aside for reserves. We made a
concerted effort, especially as it is reflected in the last couple of years to spend down every
penny of that funding, including the reserves. This year we even asked for additional funds
because of COVID-19, and our hope is that it pressures the upper limits of our funding to get
more funding through special circumstances so that we can drive an increase in funding for
future years based on that mathematical formula that HUD uses to allocate funding based
on past years’ performance.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: In your narrative you said that this 30% increase
in clients will benefit the program’s success and that has strained our administrative
capacity. When I look at positions at the bottom of the Section 8 chart, I see that there is a
position with a line through it. Senior Clerk Position 9541. Was that a position that was
eliminated prior or do you foresee with all of this additional Section 8 moneys moving into
your budget that you will be adding staff to help with that? It seems like you are increasing
your revenue coming from HUD for Section 8 and that you are putting it out to the
community. It makes sense that it would be a strain on your administrative capacity. You
also mentioned that we did not get the moneys yet, but that it is expected. I would think we
would at least need to fund the two (2) dollar-funded positions or even add positions in the
next year. :

Mzr. Roversi: The two (2) dollar-funded positions are positions
that had been vacant for many years and the Council provided General Fund moneys for us
to hire that last year. Those positions are still filled. They were dollar-funded on the chart
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because there were open questions as to whether we would receive sufficient HUD funding
to take them out of the General Fund category any pay them with HUD funds. We are
confident that they will be funded by HUD moneys in the upcoming year. Those two (2)
positions are still filled and working. They are critical for us to be successful moving forward.
If our projected programming increases come through, as well as our potential of adding
additional administrative support in the future, we would want to first get a firm idea of what
the HUD funding picture is before we actually try to make that request for additional
positions.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: It looks to me that those positions are slated to
pay for themselves. Adding positions would bring us more federal dollars. That is what is
happening. As you get more federal dollars, I would not want to see your Agency strained
further.

Mr. Roversi: I agree.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: Regarding the CDBG funding cycle, is that
funding annual? Is there a delay like the delay we talked about with Section 8? How do we
make that available to the public? Do we have a grant process? When do they apply and
when do those funds become available?

Mr. Roversi: We receive CDBG funding every year. Kerrilyn
Barros, our CDBG Coordinator, operates an application process every year. I would have to
double-check with her, but I believe that she holds a public meeting and we do public notices
about the availability of funds. I believe it is in January of each year. We recently sent a
resolution to the Council to approve the proposed projects for the year. This was the
resolution recently considered by the Council. The funding amount fluctuates. We had more
funding this year, as there were supplements for that program. Due to COVID-19, you saw
additional resolutions last year that were closer to $1,200,000 with the additional funding.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: When I look at the list of projects for CDBG, they
have projects with large amounts through this current fiscal year, and then nothing. It shows
zeroes for FY 2021-2022, Will those larger projects be completed by the end of this fiscal
year?

Mzr. Roversi: When CDBG projects are awarded each year, they
have several years to complete the project. The applicant is not required to complete it in the
same year that they receive the award. For some of the projects listed in 2021, the project to
purchase the mobile trailer—the blessing for that is actually tomorrow out at Salt Pond.
They have been participating with us in the parks events to the homeless community and
safe camping zones at out County parks. We also allocated all of the funds designated in the
Utilities Assistance Program that was disbursed prior to the beginning of the year. All of
these funds were disbursed in cooperation with the Agency on Elderly Affairs providing
produce bags to qualified individuals. The Lihu‘e Senior Theater Energy Efficiency project,
I believe that is still ongoing, but I know work has begun on that project. One item in this
list was repurposed and we have actually increased the funding to Kaua‘i Economic
Opportunity (KEO) recently to connect them to the sewer system that we installed when we
built the project across the street. KEO has had historic problems with several aging septic
systems. We reallocated funding to KEO to eliminate their old septic system and connect
them to the sewer system, which in the future enables KEO’s emergency shelter to be
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expanded and creates a much more efficient operation there. For upcoming projects that
were not listed in the budget that was presented to the Council in the resolution, I think we
were still reviewing applications at the time so I can quickly review or summarize those. We
have allocated moneys to a project in Kapa‘a to install a photovoltaic system to reduce electric
costs. We are doing park improvements to Laukona Park in Hanama‘ulu and we have some
administrative funding. Those are the upcoming projects that will be ongoing this fiscal year.
You can add to that list the repurposed ongoing project to improve the KEO wastewater
system and to connect them to the sewer.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: So the amount of project funds for FY 2021-2022
will go up significantly when you add those projects in?

Mr. Roversi: | Correct. The total projects column will be updated
to incorporate some of the additional COVID-19-related funding that is not part of the regular
CDBG allocation.

Councilmember Kualii: Basically, these are just showing up in the fiscal
year that they are awarded and it could be multiple years that they are expended until the
project is completed?

Mzr. Roversi: Correct.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: The CDBG Disaster Revolving Loan program, it
has been zero for the last couple of years and is zero for this coming year. Do you know when
we last had this program and why it does not exist anymore? I am sure there is funding
available for this purpose, but is it just not something we are capable of managing? Do we
not have the staffing? Why do we not do it? Was there no demand for it? I know at least in
the homesteads, ‘there are many kidpuna with old, dilapidated homes that could use
assistance for this program.

Mr. Roversi: I actually had a conversation with our CDBG
Coordinator about that program just a week or two ago. It has been about five (5) years since
that program was active, or even a little longer. In short, it was killed because of red tape.
The requirements that were imposed by HUD for the use of the CDBG funds for
rehabilitation rendered the projects unworkable for our local contractors. For example, this
is a simplistic example, but it was a story that was relayed to me about trying to do a roof
replacement for a home that needed rehabilitation work. The HUD requirements required
that a roofing contractor have a $1,000,000 bond and had to meet certain wage requirements.
Our local contractors on small roofing jobs are simply not prepared or willing to go through
the bonding and wage requirements that the federal government is imposing. For the
relatively small amount of funding that we received for CDBG each year, when you break
that down into multiple applicants, we did not have that much money in the program from
our on average $700,000 in CDBG funding each year. No one was willing to do the work
because it was not feasible for them from a financial perspective.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: Thank you. I will discuss this further with folks
from our Hawaiian Homestead and I will work to communicate with you on that.

Mr. Roversi: Okay.



April 8, 2021

Fiscal Year 2021-2022 Departmental Budget Reviews
Transportation Agency, Housing Agency, Agency on Elderly Affairs,
Office of the County Auditor, and Office of the County Clerk

Page 23

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Cowden.

Councilmember Cowden: I want to thank you for all of the creativity that
goes into the housing effort here. We have thirteen (13) out of the fifteen (15) pages of
different projects that are not related to the General Fund. I am going to be talking for a
moment about retaining housing. Retaining housing is important. I want to first recognize
the $22,000,000 that we just received for rental assistance. People can get that through the
Kaua‘i Government Employees Federal Credit Union (KGEFCU) for rental assistance.
Assistance for those in mortgage forbearance and those who finally made it to the top of the
cliff and bought a home, they all had COVID-19 challenges. Do you know what is in the ARP
whether we will get anything to help those with mortgage forbearance? That has not
happened in the last year. There have been people who have not been able to pay their
mortgages and that balloon payment is coming up. There are people very stressed that they
will lose their homes. Keeping people in housing can be as important as getting people into
housing. Can we expect anything in that direction? I do not see anything designed to help
people with the mortgage crisis.

Mzr. Roversi: The current $22,000,000 Emergency Assistance
Program was funded by the federal government at the very end of 2020. It provided
$200,000,000 to the State of Hawai‘i, of which the County of Kaua‘i received $22,000,000.
Those funds can only be used for rental assistance. That was a condition of the funds. The
recently passed ARP provided an additional $152,000,000 to Hawai‘i broadly for rent and
utility assistance, and provides $50,000,000 for mortgage assistance. That is a total of
another $200,000,000 in total with $50,000,000 specifically for mortgage assistance. We are
still awaiting details from the State on how they are going to administer those funds. How
that will be allocated to the counties would probably be based on a similar formula to the
current $22,000,000 that we have. At least on paper, there is mortgage assistance coming,
though it is a much smaller pool of funds than was provided for rental assistance. We
presume that some of that will be coming to the County of Kaua'i, but we do not have amounts
or timing or even how it is going to be administered. The very first CARES Act assistance
that became available was all administered directly by the State and none of it was given to
the County. The second time, under the current plan, the State opted to pass all the money
through to the counties, because they did not want to have to administer it. My presumption
is that is what will happen with the ARP funds, but I really do not know yet. That was only
just recently passed by Congress, and we have not received the details yet.

Councilmember Cowden: Thank you. I think this will be good to get
whatever we are going to get and I hope we can distribute it quickly. Anecdotally, we are
losing long-term residents. I know many people are having to either sell out from bad tenants
and sell their own homes to leave. Many of them never lived in the continental United States
before. That is a community that I am concerned about. We are losing people who work
important jobs in our private sector. We need to bring up the curve from being inverse, to
being a flat line. I am hearing that we have a little piece coming in and I just wanted to put
it out there that this is an area of dire need.

Mr. Roversi: Before the CARES Act moneys were released for
rental assistance, the County utilized its own CDBG funds of over $600,000 and made those
moneys available for both rent and mortgage. They went very quickly, but we did what we
could with what we had.
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Councilmember Cowden: Thank you for doing that. I remember that now?
I appreciate that. :
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Follow-up question from Councilmember Kuali‘i
and then we are going to take our ten-minute caption break.
Councilmember Kuali‘i: Adam, you said that when we received moneys

from the State, the State was having difficulty in getting the moneys out for rental assistance.
Of the $22,000,000 we now have, it is kind of unfortunate that it is limited to only rent and
utilities. Are we going to have a hard time disbursing that? The need may seem great, but
there are not that many people taking advantage of it.

Mr. Roversi: It is the case that the CARES Act rental
assistance program that was administered by the State...they were unable to spend all of the
funds available in the tight timeframe that was imposed by the federal government.
Unfortunately, if they did not expend the money by December 26, 2020, the Federal
government took it back. I am sure it could have been used if the deadline was extended.
Similarly, for the $22,000,000 that we have available to us now, we have a deadline imposed
on us by which we have to expend all of the funds. It will be administratively challenging to
spend all of the funding. We will do our best. We were required to make a pitch to the State
as to how much funding we thought we would need based on our numbers of renters and the
incomes of people on Kaua‘i. It was difficult to estimate, because we have imperfect
information. We estimated the need on Kaua'i to be between $13,000,000 and $21,000,000.
That is a wide range. We are keeping our fingers crossed that when the program rolls out, it
will go smoothly and we can get every penny out into the pockets of Kaua?’s residents. We
are going to make a concerted effort to do as much public relations as possible so that
everyone knows about it. We are not just going to provide online opportunities, but in-person
opportunities for people who do not have access to being able to complete the online
application or who have difficulties going through that process. We will do our best, but it
will be challenging to get all of that money allocated. I think we have to get that all allocated
by the end of September or we have to give it back. ‘

Councilmember Kuali‘i: The National Association of Counties (NACo) did
a legislative analysis for counties, which I shared it with Councilmembers at our first budget
meeting and also shared it with the Managing Director...I do not remember if I shared it
with you...if not, I should, if the Managing Director has not already...very specifically, they
have this Home Assistance Fund. I think that is the $560,000,000 that you were talking about
our share of the $10,000,000,000 that is coming to Hawaii. That helps with mortgage
payments, but it also helps with property taxes, property insurance, utilities, and other
housing-related costs. This could support small businesses and the Office of Economic
Development would obviously work with partners like the Kaua‘i Chamber of Commerce and
other business organizations to get the word out. I think a lot of this has to be accessed by
them. We will not necessarily receive the money and regrant it. In this case of this funding,
how do you think that is going to work? What kind of supportive role can we play in making
whatever portion of the $50,000,000 from the State of Hawai‘i get to our homeowners?

Mr. Roversi: However we end up administering these funds,
whether we engage with a nonprofit partner as we are for the current rental assistance
program, it will be important that we and that partner engage robustly with all of the outside
groups, specifically for the mortgage assistance folks. For the current rental and utility
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assistance, we actively engage with all of the utility companies to share data. We enter into
agreements with them to provide us with a list of all their delinquencies. We have worked
with the Public Utilities Commission (PUC) to establish forms without violation of privacy
and something parallel would need to take place with the usual suspects of lenders who work
with loans in working to communicate not just with homeowners, but with the mortgage
holders themselves. For example, we are working with KIUC to help us send out mailers to
their accountholders so that they are all aware of the potential for utility assistance. Ideally,
we could do the same thing with mortgage lenders who are notifying delinquent members.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: They have two (2) other programs for homeless
assistance for $5,000,000,000 and there are additional moneys that may possibly go through
the State and we would get our fair share.

Mr. Roversi: Those HOME funds that are allocated to homeless
populations or that I was referring to in response to Councilmember Chock’s question about
potential funding sources for Kealaula...the moneys you are referring to, we are aware of and
are awaiting distribution to the counties via some sort of mathematical formula but we are
not yet aware of the details. We are aware of those pots and are even beginning to
contemplate potential projects they could go towards.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: Thank you.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: With that, we are going to take our ten-minute
caption break.

There being no objections, the Committee recessed at 11:10 a.m.
The meeting was called back to order at 11:24 a.m., and proceeded as follows:

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Welcome back. We are still on the Housing
Agency’s budget. We have asked a lot of questions regarding their budget. I think we are at
a point where if we need to go line-by-line, then we can. If most of your questions were
addressed, then I would say we can move on to the next department or agency. I know we
have talked extensively about all parts of the Housing Agency’s budget. Please let me know
if you have any further questions. I do not have any questions regarding the line item
budget. Councilmember Kualifi.

Councilmember Kualii: On the vacation Position 9537, Public Housing
Program Specialist ITI, the Vacancy Report states that it is continuously being recruited.
What is your recruitment update and has it been filled? Is it going to be filled soon?

Mr. Roversi: We are not currently recruiting for that position,
but we hope to do so in the upcoming fiscal year, primarily to assist with vertical work at
Lima Ola and other pending projects. We are not actively recruiting that at the moment.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: Thank you.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Are there any further questions from the

Members regarding the Housing Agency’s budget? If not, thank you, Adam. We are going to
move on to the Agency on Elderly Affairs.
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Agency on Elderly Affairs

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: We have Kealoha available. Good morning.
Would you be able to give us a brief overview of your budget?

LUDVINA K. TAKAHASHI, Executive on Aging (via remote technology): Yes,
thank you. You have my budget comparison from last year to this year. The difference is
$101,646, and the major change was related to the dollar-funded Aging Programs Planner
position. That was basically it. For Operational Challenges, as you all know, is the uptick
in our aging population, especially for those sixty (60) years old and above. There is an
estimated twenty-one thousand seventy-nine (21,079) kiipuna on-island, and that is 29% of
our total population on Kaua‘i. From the period July 1, 2019 through June 30, 2020, we
served an estimated four thousand four hundred eighty-eight (4,488) persons under an
unduplicated count. That is just 22%. Since July of 2020, through February 28, 2021, we
have assisted seven thousand four hundred thirty-five (7,435) callers. This basically had to
do with the COVID-19 pandemic and all of the concerns that arose, especially for those
families looking for food, housing, medical, transportation, counseling, and with the
vaccinations. As you all know, many have been impacted by this pandemic, but at this time
it is really obvious...not obvious, but with the pandemic, our Agency has been at the forefront
in helping those that are in our targeted group of seniors. I have a great team that has been
so helpful in getting the word out and helping as much as we can. The growth of our older
adults is inevitable and so is the need. Under Operational Highlights, I mentioned that as
part of our home-based community services, we did home-delivered meals and personal care.
Throughout, KEO, our service provider for home-delivered meals was able to provide three
hundred seventy-four (374) consumers with meals totaling thirty-nine thousand two hundred
forty (39,240) meals as of June 2020 through December 2021. This continues to be a major
need for our kiapuna. Of course, we could not have done a lot of our operations without our
Retired Senior Volunteer Program (RSVP) volunteers and I have highlighted the work that
they have done in the community. They have helped in distributing food, produce, and doing
a complex number of things. Certainly, they have been the heart of our operations. I also
wanted to highlight our Healthy Aging programs that we continue to provide virtually at this
time. We also opened up classes at the Kapa‘a United Church of Christ to five (5) participants
on a pilot program basis. That is going well. That is about all I have. With me, I have our
accountant Teresa Caires who can address any financial questions you may have. Do you
have any questions for me?

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Cowden.

Councilmember Cowden: Thank you for the excellent work that your
Agency does to help our seniors and others during this pandemic. I want to acknowledge
your national recognition for doing a great job. Has the Agency on Elderly Affairs received
CARES Act funding or can you receive ARP funds somehow to offset costs?

Ms. Takahashi: Right now, all the moneys received will trickle
down to our State Executive Office on Aging. As of this date, we have not heard anything on
what that would entail, how much that would be, for what kinds of services, or how that
would be administered.
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Councilmember Cowden: What about last year? You did an awful lot last
year. Did any of the CARES Act funding make it over to the Agency on Elderly Affairs as we
saw with the Planning Department?

Ms. Takahashi: Yes, it did. We received CARES Act funding that
went to services to provide home-delivered meals with the uptick. We served congregate
meal participants as well and used that funding to provide those meals. As for what other
things we did, I can get that for you.

Councilmember Cowden: Okay. Those moneys are out there. I am going to
be pushing to get that long-range planner position funded somehow. I think that you all did
more than that. You were doing phone calls, managing quite a number of concerns, and
really expanded to also address the houseless senior community more than in the past. The
long-range planner position, I know that is for a plan every four (4) years. When does the
beginning of the next cycle start?

Ms. Takahashi: The beginning of the next cycle starts in 2023. It
will be October 1, 2023 and it will run for four (4) years ending in October of 2027.

Councilmember Cowden: Okay, thank you.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember DeCosta.

Councilmember DeCosta: Thank you so much for all you do for our kiapuna.

Based on our Mayor’s concerns, he made it a point to stress that our elders were taken care
of. We had our ups and downs and people believed that the economy had to stay closed. Our
kupuna are the most precious. Thank you for serving them. We had quite a number of letters
of support coming in for the Aging Program Planner position. I just wanted you to explain to
us how confident you are in distributing these responsibilities to your staff to continue to see
that our kipuna are taken care of. Are you confident that your staff can do it? Could you
explain that to us?

Ms. Takahashi: Right now, staff has their hands full. What it
would entail is that a lot of that work will fall on my shoulders, having been a planner in the
past. Many of the smaller items would entail doing research, especially on the data side of
things. It would entail doing what you call focus groups to get input from the community and
service providers to find out what the needs are. After establishing a needs assessment, we
would then address those needs as to what types of programs we need to implement. It would
entail talking to a bunch of groups, service providers, our consumers, and of course, going to
each community to get their input and feedback. Then it would be compiling that and
planning for the future. We would definitely need all the staff to be on-board to get those
groups situated, especially in helping to plan interviews, getting workshops started, and
conducting meetings. We would definitely need everyone helping. It could also be in the form
of phone calls coming in where they would tell us what their needs are. People constantly
call us and express their needs. It also includes gathering information and making it easy to
establish a needs assessment. It is a lot, but our team is very competent. We will do our
best.

Councilmember DeCosta: Thank you for explaining that.
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Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Evslin.

Councilmember Evslin: If you were taking on a fair amount of those
responsibilities, do you expect a decline in your ability to provide services in your role as the
Executive on Aging, or in your role trying to fill this other position at the same time? There
must be some huge cost associated with this. Could you lay out what that might be and what
we could expect?

Ms. Takahashi: As far as services are concerned, the services will
continue. It is more about the way we have to plan our time better. Especially my time, so I
can accommodate more meetings. These meetings are national and statewide, and I need to
be able to follow up on certain items. As far as services that we provide directly to kipuna,
it would not affect them. It is more about my time, staff's time, and addressing those
day-to-day issues that might arise. I do not anticipate any of our services being impacted or
delayed. Itis more about time management.

Councilmember Evslin: Thank you.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Kuali‘i.
Councilmember Kualifi: If we were able to find the funding, and I believe

Managing Director Dahilig responded to me with the potential of using ARP Act funding and
the potential $14,000,000 that is coming to the County, that we could have this position
considered for some of those funds—if the funding is there, are you going to be able to recruit
quickly to fill it before July 15t? Is there potential for this to be an in-house promotion? Or
will you have to go outside and recruit?

Ms. Takahashi: That is a good question. Prior to this being dollar-
funded in the County’s budget, I was planning on doing an in-house promotion and having
someone fill that role as our planner.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: Thank you. My other question is related to
page 240. There is a line item for Other Services, Home- and Community-Based Services.
Can you tell us a little more about what that is? Is that a contract with KEO? What do we
get for that?

Ms. Takahashi: We use that to help pay for services of
home-delivered meals and any other in-home services like a homemaker, personal care, and
services that we would need to address. Right now it is for home-delivered meals.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: Thank you.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Are there any other questions for the Agency on
Elderly Affairs? Councilmember Kualii.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: I am hoping that this analysis from NACo on the
ARP Act got to you. Under Aging Servicing, they are providing an additional $1,400,000,000
towards the exact things that you are doing and the funding you receive from the State
Executive Office on Aging that we hear of from time-to-time. I believe this funding is in
addition to those moneys. I do not know how much. It is up to the State of Hawaiiand I am
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not sure how much will come to the County of Kauai. Please follow up and see what
additional moneys we can get from there. Thank you.

Ms. Takahashi: Certainly. It usually comes in a letter of intent
from the State as they make their award. You will be notified. Thank you.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: Thank you.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Cowden.

Councilmember Cowden: I just want to acknowledge the good job our past

planner did. That was a lot of work. When I look across all of the departments, we are seeing
retirements of senior people. I know you are past retirement eligibility and I worry about
the wisdom of giving you two (2) jobs, because you already work so hard. I am thankful for
what is being suggested as a way to pay for that planner position. The Office of the Mayor
and Administration will hear more from me on that one. I am trying to keep that position
filled and I want to help. I appreciate the work that you do.

Ms. Takahashi: Thank you.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Are there any further questions for the Agency on
Elderly Affairs? If not, let us take a five-minute recess and come back for our reviews for the
Office of the County Auditor and the Office of the County Clerk. Thank you, Kealoha.

There being no objections, the Committee recessed at 11:43 a.m.

The meeting was called back to order at 11:50 a.m., and proceeded as follows:

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Welcome back. We are on our final review,
which is for the Office of the County Clerk and Office of the County Auditor. Jade, did you
want to present a briefing on the Office of the County Clerk’s budget?

Office of the County Clerk

JADE K. FOUNTAIN-TANIGAWA, County Clerk (via remote technology): Did
you want us to go through the narrative first?

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Yes.

Ms. Fountain-Tanigawa: Okay. You all have received our narrative and I
just wanted to highlight probably one of the more significant accomplishments that our Office
has gone through this past year. That was the launch of our first vote-by-mail election. Due
to the pandemic, many municipalities had to transition to a vote-by-mail system. This meant
securing vendors, equipment, and supplies. Thankfully for the County of Kaua‘i, the State
Legislature in 2019 adopted vote-by-mail for the State of Hawaii. We were really ahead of
the curve and already started our planning. We had already secured our vendors, equipment,
and supplies. That was a huge jump start for us. At that point, we did not have to compete
with other municipalities for pretty much the same things. Although it was challenging, I
am proud to report that Kaua‘i led the state with a 72% voter turnout. Thanks to Lyndon,
his staff, and the many volunteers who worked so hard to put the elections together during
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the pandemic, it was a success. It really says a lot about the hard work and dedication of
both our County employees and the volunteers that Lyndon was able to secure. I also wanted
to thank the voters for participating. I know it was a very awkward time, but for them to
take the opportunity to vote was nice to see. We led the state with a 72% voter turnout
compared to a nationwide average of about 66%. We also welcomed two (2) new
Councilmembers to the Council, Councilmembers Carvalho and DeCosta. Staff has worked
hard to get them settled in their new positions. As far as any other narrative, I do not know
if there is anything else you wanted me to touch on. Those are things I really wanted to
highlight. Under very challenging circumstances, Lyndon and his team did a really good job.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: The budget presentation was excellent and you
provided a lot of information. I do not have any questions. Councilmember Cowden.

Councilmember Cowden: Something I think deserves narrative at least
here is that we were just talking about doing two (2) jobs at once. Our Deputy County Clerk
has been an exceptional audio/visual person.

Ms. Fountain-Tanigawa: Yes.

Councilmember Cowden: I am proud that our Council has done a good job of
being visually available to the public. I think we have been the leader in the County for doing
a good job at that, and I watch him working hard all the time, while also doing his regular
job. I think we have done an excellent job at doing all of our Council work despite the
COVID-19 challenge, and being able to...I just wanted to at least acknowledge that really big
accomplishment.

Ms. Fountain-Tanigawa: Thank you, Councilmember Cowden. We do have
a terrific staff, and I am proud to work alongside them every day.

Councilmember Cowden: I have to throw in one (1) more thing...we are
getting help from all of our staff and the help is really excellent.

Ms. Fountain-Tanigawa: Thank you.

Councilmember Cowden: When people get benefits out there from our
Council, it is not just us sitting here, it is the team behind us that supports us and lifts us

up.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember DeCosta.

Councilmember DeCosta: Thank you for that, Councilmember Cowden. I
just want to say that the word, “great” has a new definition when we talk about our staff here
at the Office of the County Clerk. It starts with the administration, with you and Scott being
great leaders. I came aboard, you mentioned Councilmember Carvalho and I as the new
Members. Councilmember Carvalho is a former mayor with a lot of experience. I am kind of
a newbie and I came aboard very nervous. I am still nervous and if it was not for you, Scott,
and the County support system, including Eddie and everyone else...I am just floored. I think
we have the best staff in the nation, and I am not joking. I think we have the best staff. That
is an understatement. I am not going to ask you any questions about the budget. Thank you
very much. ‘
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Ms. Fountain-Tanigawa: We really appreciate it. They are all good people.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Carvalho.
Councilmember Carvalho: From my heart, I know what it is like with my

previous role, but coming to this side and being part of the team...just having follow-up and
understanding the operational side of things. I get the big picture stuff, but from Jade, to
Scott, to everyone...] am just trying to adapt and follow through to get the right support that
is much needed on this side. It makes a big difference to me personally, to understand the
operational side of things. Thank you for the support as a newly elected Councilmember. As
far as the budget, everything seems aligned pretty well. It is better for me to understand
that side and get really involved in it. I am very happy to be here, especially with the support
every step of the way. Thank you very much.

Ms. Fountain-Tanigawa: Thank you.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Council Vice Chair Chock.
Councilmember Chock: Jade and Scott, thank you, and to our staff, for

everything that you do for us in keeping us on-track. Under Lyndon’s leadership, I know
there was a lot of apprehension about going into a new system and the timing with
COVID-19. It actually worked to our advantage in terms of positioning that, so thank you to
Elections for that. This is a loaded gun, but I will throw it out there. There are some State
bills that are...I think the County of Maui proposed them, but they related to the Sunshine
Law and having these kinds of public online meetings continue even past the pandemic and
after the emergency order is discontinued. I think they have been good from the standpoint
of being able to enlist people from afar into our meetings here, and I personally would like to
see that option continue. I was curious...because the flipside of that is that some of the
requests that we have been receiving from the community is about returning to in-person
engagement. From your seat, I would love to hear what our Council Services’ point-of-view
is on that and what we might be able to work towards in the future.

Ms. Fountain-Tanigawa: The bills that are going through the State
Legislature right now...and I do not know how it is going to end up and what it will say. For
the lack of a better term, we will roll with what is provided. If the system is kept, and we are
allowed to run meetings in this fashion, we will probably have to invest in additional
technologies. Whether it is having Ho‘ike back or having another person running the
system...that I do not know. It will help relieve Scott of his audio/visual duties. I can see the
benefit in it. I do have some concerns just from a logistical perspective as to how we handle
the people. Do we have enough bandwidth? Scott and I have talked about it a little bit and
those things have to be worked out for this system to be successful and for us to reach the
people we want to. We also have to see if people are interested in it. I know that it makes it
much more convenient for people to testify. We have seen people pull over on the side of the
road to provide testimony. We will adapt and change, as necessary.

Councilmember Chock: I appreciate that response. I look forward to us
always improving, which I know happens with your Office. Thank you.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Evslin.
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Councilmember Evslin: Just to add to what my colleagues are saying...a
huge thank you to Jade, Scott, and all of the staff here for the services that you provide. It
is truly amazing. We put in a request and almost instantly the request is settled in some
capacity by the Research Section. Everyone here is really phenomenal. I sometimes wish
that staff were sitting here, because I think they would make better decisions than I do on
the floor. They just do a good job. This narrative has a lot of great data in it, which I think
really helps us look at the work that Council Services has been doing over the last year. For
me, it is the type of information that I would like to se more of from other departments. It
breaks things down into easily-viewable and digestible metrics and synopsis. Lyndon, as
Jade said, a resounding success, especially in a year where there was so much critical
coverage of elections—great job in pulling off the seamless election year on Kaua‘i. One quick
question, because I should turn this into a question, we have a reduction in Regular Salaries
like most departments. Is that primarily due to the reduction from the two (2) six-month
funded positions?

Ms. Fountain-Tanigawa: Yes, the reduction is coming from the two (2)
six-month funded positions.

Councilmember Evslin: Thank you.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Cowden.
Councilmember Cowden: Regarding the line item budget, I noticed that

pretty much across-the-board, we are either down slightly or flat. There is a little bit of
consulting maybe $5,000 here and there. Overall, our costs have gone down and I think we
ended up six-month funding two (2) positions. Is that also related to travel savings? We have
done pretty good. Do you want to speak to that? I do not have a lot of questions, because I
do not see any problems. Why is our budget down a little bit?

Ms. Fountain-Tanigawa: When the budget directions came out this year,
due to the financial state of the County, we were asked, as were other departments, to take
a look and make some cuts. We did that. As mentioned earlier, the cuts in the position to
six-month funding was a reduction. It was offset a little by an increase in our Elections
budget, because we need to budget for mailing, paying our pro rata share of election costs,
and for education. We had the League of Women Voters express some concerns, not
necessarily with the County of Kaua‘i, but with the State as a whole. They wanted more
accessibility. As the County is working with other counties, we will be trying to get out there
more and providing additional services. Lyndon, if you want to jump in and provide a little
more detail, please do.

LYNDON M. YOSHIOKA, Elections Administrator (via remote technology). Staff
put together a very comprehensive plan that we were going to roll out prior to the 2020
elections. Of course, like a lot of things, COVID-19 really required us to not implement that
plan. As a matter of fact, a lot of the sites that we were about to actually visit contacted us
and said that we cannot do it. We want to try and roll that out again prior to the 2022
elections. We also want to expand our presence on social media. I am a little hesitant in
some respects regarding that, but that would allow us to reach additional segments of the
voter population, which may not utilize customary news outlets like newspapers, online
media outlets, et cetera. We are looking at that as well. We are also hoping to discuss with



April 8, 2021

Fiscal Year 2021-2022 Departmental Budget Reviews
Transportation Agency, Housing Agency, Agency on Elderly Affairs,
Office of the County Auditor, and Office of the County Clerk

Page 33

the Office of Boards & Commissions what they utilized during the 2020 elections to really
increase the turnout for the charter amendment questions. I believe it was a very successful
operation that they put together. We could possibly utilize some of what they learned from
the experience and incorporate that into our operations as well. Those are a lot of the things
we would like to do. Unfortunately, what we want to do outreach-wise depends on what the
virus dictates.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Kualifi.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: Lyndon, on master page 19, under Other Services,
that is the only line item that seems to go up significantly. What is Elections Pro Rata Share?

Mr. Yoshioka: That is our share of the voting system expense,
which includes voting equipment, support services from the voting system vendor, ballots,
et cetera. We are required to pay half of our share prior to the election, which falls within
this budget. The second half of the payment is due after the election, which would fall into
the following year’s budget.

Councilmember Kualii: My question was going to be about how it varies
from year-to-year and whether it is an election-year cost or not. This amount would be
consistent. Is it bulk mailing costs that would vary?

Mr. Yoshioka: Yes, we expend quite a bit of money on that.
Postage is likely our highest expense right now. We are sending out in excess of seventy
thousand (70,000) to eighty thousand (80,000) mail pieces and getting them mailed back to
us. This is a proportionate amount. Postage is a huge cost. We put money in this budget
this year and we will add more money in next year. The money that we put in this year will
be used for voter notification mailings and other types of voter election information that
occurs in the next calendar year.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: Thank you.
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember DeCosta.
Councilmember DeCosta: Lyndon, thank you for everything that you do in

the Elections Division. It has been a positive experience every time I ran for office, and this
time even more so since I got elected. You and your staff have helped me and I am very
honored. Being that I am being warm and fuzzy, I have to give a shoutout to our two (2)
Secretarial Assistants, Chauncie and Lisa, and all of the other staff members. I checked.the
budget and I like budgeting. I asked difficult questions, but this one is so concise and precise.
It answers all of my questions. I am just astonished at how competent this Office is. I am
done. Thank you.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Are there any further questions? Councilmember
Kuali‘i.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: Lyndon, for Elections, I do not see anything for
training. I do not know if you are participating in a conference sometimes statewide, or even
if it is virtual, there are still fees you have to pay, correct?
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Mr. Yoshioka: A lot of the trainings that we do undergo are
actually coordinated through Council Services. We really did not budget for that. As far as
election-related meetings and what have you, there are not many trainings conducted per se.
We take part in trainings primarily geared to our volunteers that work in the counting center
and voter service centers. Those trainings we do in-house. Counting center training is
conducted by the State Office of Elections and they fly here for the day and do the trainings
to get people certified. There are really no direct costs for training in our budget.

Councilmember Kuali‘i: Thank you. A big mahalo to you, Jade, Scott, and
everyone in Council Services and Elections. Keep up the great work and keep serving our
people. I appreciate you.

Mr. Yoshioka: Thank you.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Are there any other questions from the Members?
If not, we will move on to our final department, the Office of the County Auditor.

Office of the County Auditor

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: As everyone knows, we are still on continuous
recruitment for the.position of County Auditor. The budget remains relatively flat. I think
we have $7,000 in one account for postings and other expenses, and then we have the
$260,000 for the annual Comprehensive Annual Financial Report (CAFR).

, Councilmember Kuali‘i: You mentioned the CAFR. What about the
additional audits?
Committee Chair Kaneshiro: That is in the Council Services budget.
Councilmember Kuali‘i: Okay.
Councilmember Cowden: We have this $260,000 budget here. If we choose

to do an audit, this is where the money comes from?

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Our audit budget line item is in our Council
Services budget. This $260,000 is for the annual CAFR.

Councilmember Cowden: Right. In our Council Services budget we have
$200,000. For the public, even though we do not have a County Auditor, that does not mean
we are not doing audits. We just hire a third-party auditor and we have $200,000 to do that
in the year. They are happening. It is not a responsibility that we have just dropped without
putting anyone in that position. Thank you.

Committee Chair Kaneshiro: Are there any other questions? If not, this is our
very last department. Thank you all again for a very thorough review. As we have progressed
fairly efficiently, I will be canceling the Departmental Call-Backs so that the Administration
and Councilmembers are able to free up time in your calendars for other business. Call-Backs
that were scheduled for April 9th, 12tk 13th 15th and 16t are now canceled. We anticipate
receiving the Mayor’s May Supplemental Budget Communication on or before May 7, 2021
given that May 8, 2021 is a Saturday. Our next budget-related meeting will be May 12, 2021



April 8, 2021

Fiscal Year 2021-2022 Departmental Budget Reviews
Transportation Agency, Housing Agency, Agency on Elderly Affairs,
Office of the County Auditor, and Office of the County Clerk

Page 35

where we will hold our 5:00 p.m. public hearing. We will have an 8:30 a.m. Special Council
Meeting on Friday, May 14, 2021 to schedule the public hearing for the Mayor’s May
Supplemental Budget Communication and then proceed into Budget Decision-Making that
same morning at 9:00 a.m. Additional Decision-Making sessions are scheduled for May 17t
and 18t if needed. Not seeing or hearing any objections, the Departmental Budget Reviews
for Fiscal Year 2021-2022 are now adjourned.

There being no objections, the Committee adjourned the Fiscal Year 2021-2022
Departmental Budget Reviews at 12:16 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Scott K. Sato
Deputy County Clerk

Darrellyne M. Caldeira
Council Services Assistant 11
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